NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

February 17, 2011
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:30 a.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:30 a.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, and David Baland.  Regent James Miyagishima participated by phone.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
David Baland led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

Ms. Kaitlin Ellis, NMSBVI Sophomore was present.  
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He apologized for not being able to make it to the campus for the meeting.  He stated that he is going to try to make it to the April meeting in Albuquerque.      
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she enjoyed the trip from Albuquerque to Alamogordo for this meeting.  She stated that she is excited to be involved in two projects next week.  She stated that at Zia Elementary School, where she teaches, they are going to have their third annual Parent’s Night.  The topic this year will be math and they will present the math curriculum that is being used by the school district.  The attendees will also be presented with the challenges involved in teaching math to students with visual impairments.  The attendees will have the opportunity to participate in a modified math lesson and play math games using the tools that the school uses to teach math to visually impaired students.  The Parent’s Night is a lot of work to organize and present, but always proves to be a very informative event for the parents that attend.  She stated that on Friday of next week she will be a presenter at the NM AER Conference.  She will be conducting a workshop/presentation on using regular education materials and methods to teach Braille literacy.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He informed the attendees that his daughter, Mollie Baland, will be attending Cleveland High School in Rio Rancho next year.  He stated that he has started the process of contacting the Special Education Director at Cleveland High School in preparation for his daughter’s transition.  He stated that the Special Education folks at Cleveland High School have been enthusiastic and supportive of his daughter’s transition.  Danette Fuller stated that Cleveland High School has also contacted NMSBVI regarding Mollie’s transition.  David Baland stated that he is happy to hear that the two schools are talking and is excited about his daughter’s transition and the opportunities that it will provide her.  Mollie will be the first blind/visually impaired student to attend Cleveland High School, since it is a new school.  

Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she read in the NMSBVI newsletter, In Focus, that during the student’s trip to Washington, DC, student Mollie Baland contacted Vice President Biden’s Office and requesting a meeting with him so that she could visit with him regarding issues concerning people who are blind or visually impaired.  She stated that she thinks that it is wonderful that Mollie Baland took this type of initiative and was happy to hear that she was able to meet with members of the Vice President’s staff as well as a member of President Obama’s staff.  She stated that she recently went to Washington, DC to attend the National Federation of the Blind seminar.  She stated that all 50 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico were represented at the seminar.  There were 500 attendees.  It was the largest Washington, DC NFB seminar in history.  She stated that there are three initiatives, one of which has to do with equal education for blind/visually impaired kids.  They are also working on the technology bill of rights for the blind.  Senator Udahl has agreed to sponsor the bill.  She stated that the NM NFB is also working on the NM NFB Convention which is scheduled for April 8, 9, 10, 2011.  Superintendent Lyle will be one of the speakers at the state convention, and Caroline Benavidez and two parents will be helping to put together a Parents of Blind Children Seminar to be held in conjunction with the NM NFB Convention.  She stated that they are hoping to get a student that went to the Junior Science Academy last year, along with her mother, to be on the agenda to speak about their experiences back in Baltimore.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning, and welcomed Mary Sarate to the school and the team.  She stated that since the last board meeting she was privileged to attend the NMSBVI School Health Advisory Council (SHAC) meeting.  This council involves a large number of people, both staff and parents.  She stated that she feels that SHAC is doing a great job trying to keep our students, staff, and campus healthy.  She was sad to hear that the accreditation visit had to be postponed due to weather.  She knows that the staff were more than ready for the accreditation team visit, and she is confident that they will be ready when the visit is rescheduled.  She acknowledged David Nohe for the hard work that he has put in to organize the efforts to ensure that the school was ready for this visit.  She stated that she also wants to acknowledge that David Nohe is a great cheerleader for the school’s staff.  A large number of people are responsible for the school’s high level of preparedness, and David Nohe is the one that encouraged them and cheered them on from the background.  She offered her personal thanks to David Nohe and the NMSBVI staff.
V.
Input.
Ms. Kaitlin Ellis, NMSBVI Sophomore thanked the Board for allowing her to address an ADA issue that she has noted within the Garrett Dormitory on the NMSBVI Resident Campus.  She informed the Board and staff present that she is a residential student on the Alamogordo Campus and is assigned a room in the Garrett Dormitory.  She is also a wheelchair bound student who needs to have accessible facilities available for her use.  She stated that the dorm room that she is assigned in the Garrett Dormitory is fully accessible.  However, as part of her schedule this school year she is participating in her independent living apartment experience.  The independent living apartment experience requires that she live in an apartment, within the Garrett Dormitory, that is designed to teach her, and allow her to practice the skills necessary for her to live as an independent adult.  Unfortunately the bathroom facilities for the independent living apartment is not ADA accessible, and is not large enough to access with her wheelchair, or large enough for her to transfer from her chair to the facilities using a Hoyer Lift.  When she needs to use the facilities she has to leave the independent living apartment and go to her assigned dorm room.  She expressed a concern that the NMSBVI Residential Campus is not fully ADA accessible.  Christine Hall asked what would need to be done to make the restroom in the Garrett independent living apartment accessible.  Kaitlin Ellis stated that the restroom is not large enough for her to transfer from her chair utilizing a Hoyer Lift.  To do this would require a restroom large enough to allow the wheelchair and the Hoyer Lift to be in the restroom.  In addition, the bathroom does not have a walk-in/roll-in shower, but has a tub.  Superintendent Lyle thanked Kaitlin Ellis for bringing this issue to the attention of the Board of Regents and school administration.  
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  She stated that she understands that the Board is scheduled to meet with representatives of the NM State Investment Council at 11:00 a.m., and the Board is scheduled to tour the newly relocated library, Jack Hall, and the Instructional Resource Center at 1:00 p.m.  There were no other revisions to the presented agenda.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 15, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 15, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to draw the Board’s attention to the inclement weather that was recently experienced statewide.  She stated that, as with everything, we are taking our experiences from these weather events and will be applying them toward the development of an inclement weather policy for presentation to the Board for approval. She stated the Albuquerque campus responds to inclement weather issues on an almost yearly basis.  The Alamogordo campus very rarely experiences the kind of weather that was recently experienced.  She stated that things on the Alamogordo campus were a little bumpy, but with the assistance and understanding of students, staff and parents, we got through the situation unscathed.  But it did show us that we need to develop some processes to smooth response to inclement weather.   She stated that the inclement weather did cause both campuses to lose some education days.  A decision on how to make up for these lost days has not been made yet.  We will need to wait to see how Albuquerque Public Schools and Alamogordo Public Schools propose to make up for the lost days.  We need to try to keep our schedules aligned with those two school districts.  She stated that school administration is also going to revisit our leave policies before the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents.  She stated that, just as a heads up, she expects that there may be two different groups of people at the next regular meeting of the Board of Regents, who will want to address the Board during public/parent input.  They will want to address the implications of snow days on leave, and the other issue will be addressed by a group of parents who will be asking for program expansion at the Albuquerque campus.  She stated that she has nothing else to add to her presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  David Baland stated that he did not see the Parent Weekend addressed in the Superintendent’s Report.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she did include the “plus/deltas” on the Parent Weekend in the board packet.  These contain comments from the attendees, along with suggestions for future Parent Weekends.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Parent Weekend was a phenomenally fun weekend for the students, parents, and staff.  It was a huge success.  David Baland stated that he attended the Parent Weekend and was very impressed with every aspect of it.  The staff conducted a modified school day schedule which allowed the parents to follow their children through their education day.  It was fun and very informative.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Sunday morning was very special because the students put together a panel of their peers which was designed to let their parents know about living with teenagers who are blind.  The panel of students were able to articulate some phenomenal things about their lives.  President McAninch asked how many parents attended the weekend’s events.  David Baland stated that there were a lot of parents in attendance. Danette Fuller stated that she believes that there were 27 families in attendance, which is more than half of our residential program enrollment.  Families traveled from all over the state to participate in the Parent Weekend. 
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – November & December 2010.
Mary Sarate presented the Monthly Investment Reports for November & December 2010.  She stated that she would like to first thank the Board of Regents for the opportunity that she has been given to work at NMSBVI.  She stated that she is very happy to be at NMSBVI and is looking forward to working with everyone to meet the school’s mission, vision, and goals. She stated that after reviewing the presented investment reports she would like to point out that November 2010 reflects a market value increase of $46,470.36.  The November 2010 report reflects a fee credit.  According to the NM State Investment Council this credit is due to a settlement.  They did not provide more specifics than that.  She stated that the December 2010 report reflects a market value loss of $79,346.26.  David Baland asked if the distribution changes that were approved during the December 15, 2010 have been made to our portfolio.  Superintendent Lyle stated that during the December 15, 2010 regular meeting the Board agreed to wait on instituting the distribution changes until the proposed changes could be presented to the NM State Investment Council for their opinion.  That meeting will occur as part of this meeting’s agenda.  Mary Sarate stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – November & December 2010.
Mary Sarate presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for November & December 2010.  She reported that after reviewing the contents of these reports she was amazingly surprised at how well NMSBVI staff stay within their approved budgets.  In November 2010 we were through 42% of the fiscal year, yet staff have kept their budgets at 32%, which is 10% lower than what was expected.  The December 2010 report reflects that our budget is at 38%, which is 12% lower than expected.  She stated that staff deserve kudos for their hard work and attention to their budgets.  She reviewed the contents of the November and December 2010 reports, including revenues and expenditures.  David Baland stated that the November and December reports reflect NMSVH Foundation – Income under Restricted Revenues.  He stated that he does not recall ever seeing that line item reflected in past reports.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is the projected revenue amount that was built into the Foundation budget when it was developed.  The November 2010 report reflects that there were no revenues received.  The December 2010 report reflects that $1,340.32 in revenues were received.  Mary Sarate stated that she will be taking a close look at the projected restricted and unrestricted revenues so that she can provide the board with a forecast on how our projections will perform.  For example, page 1 of the December 2010 report reflects projected unrestricted revenue of $1,000.00 from Wells Fargo – Money Market Income.  However, year to date reflects that we have only received $71.05 in money market income.  We are through 50% of the fiscal year, and have received less than 10 percent of the projected income from the money market.  It is very safe to say that we will not meet the $1,000.00 projected income level that was built into the budget.  She stated that by reviewing all of the project revenue areas she will be able to provide a more accurate picture to the Board on where we will actually be on our revenues.  She stated that she hopes to present a more accurate picture to the Board during the April 2011 regular meeting.  Veronica Hernandez stated that the November and December 2010 reports also reflect a significant increase in our donation income under unrestricted revenue.  The original budget amount was $25,000.00, which was then adjusted to $210,000.00, which is an increase of $185,000.00.  She stated that an estate donation was received by NMSBVI which has been added to this budget line item.  She stated that these funds have been moved and restricted for contracted services.  This movement and subsequent restriction will result in a decrease in the donations income line item on a future report.  Mary Sarate stated that we are currently meeting in February 2011, but reviewing financial reports for November & December 2010.  There is a significant delay in institutions receiving statements from the NM State Investment Council.  The preparation of these reports relies on these statements, which results in a significant delay in getting the financial information to the Board.  She stated that for future meetings she will prepare reports that do not require the information from the NM State Investment Council, then will prepare expanded reports during those times when we have the NM State Investment Council data.  This will allow the Board to get a more accurate view of the current financial status of the school.  Mary Sarate stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.    
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the November & December 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – November & December 2010.
Mary Sarate presented the Balance Sheets for November & December 2010.  She stated that the only significant difference between the November and December report is the loss that we experienced in our investment portfolio.  This loss was also reported on the December 2010 Monthly Investment Report.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – November & December 2010.

Mary Sarate presented the Statement of Net Assets for November & December 2010.  She pointed out that the Statement of Net Assets is a duplicate of the information contained in the previously presented Balance Sheets, with a little more detail.    She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.  
XI.
Other Items.


C.
NM State Investment Council.

Mr. Vince Smith and Mr. Charles Wollman analysts from the NM State Investment Council met with the Board of Regents, via conference call, to review the services provided by their agency, and to discuss the investment strategies utilized by the NMSBVI Board of Regents to manage the NMSBVI investment portfolio.  During this discussion Mr. Smith and Mr. Wollman were asked to review our proposed investment portfolio asset allocations as they are outlined in NMSBVI Policy 345.  This policy calls for the following asset allocation:


12% in Equity Domestic Large Cap, with a low of 7% and a high of 17%

13% in Equity Domestic Small/Mid Cap, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%

13% in Equity Developed International, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%

10% in Equity Emerging International, with a low of 5% and a high of 15%

40% in Fixed Core Bonds, with a low of 35% and a high of 45%

12% in Index Large Bonds, with a low of 7% and a high of 17%
After their review Mr. Smith and Mr. Wollman agreed that the investment strategy proposed by the NMSBVI Board of Regents is a sound strategy and is a fairly average strategy adopted by other investors.  Mr. Smith did point out that the NM Statement Investment Council will be transitioning to Core Bonds Plus in March 2011 and will no longer have Fixed Core Bonds or Index Large Bonds.  This would require, if the Board wished to invest in bonds, for the asset allocation to be revised to indicate Core Bonds Plus.  David Baland asked if the new portfolio, Core Bonds Plus, would handle a backup in interest rates, i.e. inflation, loss of confidence in the U.S., would it hire a rising interest rate environment better than what the current portfolio will provide.  Mr. Smith stated that the new portfolio would do a better job than the current portfolio.  He explained the strengths of the new Core Bonds Plus portfolio.  David Baland asked if there is still a high yield portfolio.  Mr. Smith stated that some of the Permanent Fund will probably be voted into some high yield bonds.  If this can be made a permanent allocation it may then be opened up to clients.  But this is still being analyzed.  
After further discussion with Mr. Vince Smith and Mr. Charles Wollman, the Board elected to revise the asset allocations as follows:


12% in Equity Domestic Large Cap, with a low of 7% and a high of 17%


13% in Equity Domestic Small/Mid Cap, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%


13% in Equity Developed International, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%


10% in Equity Emerging International, with a low of 5% and a high of 15%

52% in Core Bonds Plus, with a low of 47% and a high of 57%

David Baland asked Mr. Smith if he would recommend that NMSBVI average into the stocks over a 6 or 9 month period.  Mr. Smith stated that he is always an advocate of making these types of moves slowly, so taking a measured pace would be a sound decision.  He stated that if NMSBVI divided things into quarters or fifths and started working its way in, that would be good.  David Baland asked if our asset allocation plan is a sound a prudent approach without appearing “crackpot”.  Mr. Smith stated that he is not fully aware of what the school uses the portfolio profits for.  If the portfolio is used for something similar to a pension fund or permanent fund, then the NMSBVI proposed allocation would not be unusual.  He restated that this allocation would not be unusual for a large pool of money.  Mr. Wollman stated that compared to some of the NM State Investment Council clients, the NMSBVI allocations are fairly conservative.
The Board of Regents thanked Mr. Vince Smith and Mr. Charles Wollman for speaking with them regarding the NMSBVI investment portfolio.
X.
Policies & Procedures.


G.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she believes that the only area of this policy that still needs to be finalized is the asset allocation portion contained on page 2.  She stated that the Board did not want to finalize this section until they had a chance to speak with representatives from the NM State Investment Council.  Mr. Vince Smith and Mr. Charles Wollman from the NM State Investment Council have now addressed the Board during agenda item XI.C.  David Baland stated that from the conversation with Mr. Smith and Mr. Wollman, bonds will be consolidated into Core Bonds Plus.  So we simply need to take our bonds allocation and combine it so that we have 52% in Core Bonds Plus with a low of 47% and a high of 57%.  Core Bonds Plus will give us a little more protection than what we are currently doing.  He stated that the allocation proposal that was outlined for Mr. Smith and Mr. Wollman, in his opinion, and in the opinion of Mr. Smith and Mr. Wollman, appear to be reasonable.  With the global index being 45% and the U.S. index being 55%, and our allocation reflecting a 50/50 split, he feels that our allocation is reasonable.  He stated that he agrees with Mr. Smith’s advice that we make these investment moves slowly, taking a measured pace.  David Baland stated that he feels that we should move 25% of what we are allocating to stocks, every month, for the next four months. This measured approach for equity allocation will help us to avoid the appearance of market speculation.  
David Baland recommended that the asset allocations, as reflected on page of 2 of the policy, for our investment portfolio read as follows:

12% in Equity Domestic Large Cap, with a low of 7% and a high of 17%


13% in Equity Domestic Small/Mid Cap, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%


13% in Equity Developed International, with a low of 8% and a high of 18%


10% in Equity Emerging International, with a low of 5% and a high of 15%

52% in Core Bonds Plus, with a low of 47% and a high of 57%

President McAninch asked if there were any questions or further discussion regarding the revision to NMSBVI Policy 345.  There were no questions or further discussion.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business & Finance (cont.)

E.
Statement of Cash Flow – November & December 2010.



Mary Sarate presented the Statements of Cash Flow for November & December 2010.  
She pointed out that the Statement of Cash Flow is a duplicate of the information contained in the previously presented Balance Sheets, with a little more detail.  She did point out a correction to the December statement.  She stated that the presented report reflects a negative $233,499.00 at the bottom of the report.  That should be a positive $233,499.00.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.

F.
Withdrawal of Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to rescind the Disposition of Fixed Assets dated December 15, 2010 and place the five vehicles back into the Fixed Assets Inventory.  She explained that there is an Executive Order signed by the new Governor putting into a place a moratorium on the purchase of new vehicles by state agencies.  We feel that it is in the school’s best interest to keep our higher mileage vehicles and assign them for use close to our campuses.  This will keep our fleet at an adequate level until the moratorium is lifted.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to rescind the Disposition of Fixed Assets dated December 15, 2010 and place the five vehicles back into the Fixed Assets inventory, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request for the removal of three pieces of outdated and unserviceable equipment from the Fixed Assets inventory and subsequent disposal.  These pieces of equipment were originally purchased between 1981 and 1987.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets request for the removal of three pieces of outdated and unserviceable equipment from the Fixed Assets inventory and subsequent disposal, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

11:38 a.m. to 12:26 p.m., February 17, 2011
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:38 a.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:26 p.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Ashley Shock for the position of Registered Nurse at an hourly rate of $28.37.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to authorize the issuance of a discharge notice of a certified employee.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Tour of Instructional Resource Center/Jack Hall/Library.
The Board of Regents and Leadership Team toured the following buildings on the Alamogordo Campus:

Library (newly relocated to the Central Receiving Building)


Jack Hall (newly renovated to Gold Leed Certification)


Instructional Resource Center

While at the Instruction Resource Center the Board of Regents and Leadership Team recognized Ruthie Ford for her 25 years of service to NMSBVI.

X.
Policies & Procedures. (cont.)
A.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.
John Williams stated that NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution has been reviewed and found to be in full compliance with the NM Open Meetings Resolution.  This policy is therefore presented to the Board for annual review and approval with no revisions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 120, Dress Code.

Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 120.  She stated that this policy has been revised to provide a more accurate description of the dress code expectations for NMSBVI employees, without getting into specifics regarding clothing items.  The NMSBVI Staff Handbook provides a more detailed discussion on the dress code for staff.  The policy also stipulates that the Superintendent has final authority to determine what is considered to be a reasonable dress code.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 120, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, Fraternization Policy.

Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 125.  She stated that this policy has been revised to include the statement “All NMSBVI employees will refrain from fraternizing with students and parents outside the context of school, school-sponsored activities or school related business.  Employees will be required to adhere to all FERPA and HIPAA regulations.”  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 230, Nepotism.

Veronica Hernandez presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 230.  She stated that this policy is brought to the Board for review and approval.  There are no recommended revisions to the policy.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 230, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 270, W-4 Forms.

Veronica Hernandez requested that NMSBVI Policy 270 be deleted.  It is a state and federal requirement that employees file a W-4 form with their employer.  There is no need for NMSBVI to have a separate policy stating what is already required by law.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 270, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 310, Lock and Keys.

John Williams requested that NMSBVI Policy 310 be deleted.  This policy was originally adopted in 1992.  The purpose of this policy is unknown.  NMSBVI currently has a very comprehensive key and lock control system in place, and this policy is not needed.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 310, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 406, Holidays.

Veronica Hernandez requested that NMSBVI Policy 406 be deleted.  She stated that all holidays are established by the NM State Personnel Office and NMSBVI follows their guidelines.  Therefore this policy is not needed.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 406, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session. (cont.)
14:22 p.m. to 14:32 p.m., February 17, 2011
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to re-enter into Executive Session at 14:22 a.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 14:32 p.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only item discussed was Limited Personnel Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending February 17, 2011.  She stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  

B.
Program Updates.

Danette Fuller informed the Board of two new programs that are being implemented on the Residential Campus.  She stated that short term programs are being developed.  It has been proposed to the staff that they develop short term modules, 1 to 2 weeks in duration, that a student can take at the Residential Campus on a short term placement.  The staff are very excited about these short term modules and are busy putting them together.  We currently have 8 main areas:  O&M, Math, Independent Living Skills, Science, Technology, Braille, Transition, and Overarching Skills.  Within each of those areas there are between 1 and 6 difference modules.  The way that we see this working is that a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) or an Orientation & Mobility (O&M) within the State who has a student that has a specific skill need can contact NMSBVI and request that the student come to us for a week or two for intensive instruction in the skill area needed.  They would get 2 to 4 hours of instruction per day in their specific skill area, and they would have a 2 hour study hall designed to help them keep up with their classroom work from their home school.  This program is mainly geared toward academic students.  She stated that this new program has been shared with some TVIs and O&Ms around the State and we have received positive responses from them.  These short term modules will be available for review on our web site, and we will be providing handouts on them during the upcoming NM AER Conference.  She stated that we are hoping to bring students into these programs this school semester.  Student pretesting will be done upon enrollment in a short term module, and post testing will be done upon completion so that we can measure the effectiveness of the module.  These modules will continue to be under development based on the testing results.  She stated that these short term modules will also be available to students, and their teachers, during the summer.

Danette Fuller stated that the Residential Campus is also developing the Post School Preparation (PSP) Program.  This program will be for our students who are 18 to 21 years of age and will focus on what the student’s placement will be upon graduation.  We will then create a program that helps the students to develop the skills needed to be either home with family, in a group home, in a training setting, etc.  We will be beginning with a group of 3 students who are currently enrolled on the Residential Campus, and we have had requests from two other schools that have students who will need this service.  We are in the very beginning stages of the PSP Program development but we want it to be in place by the beginning of the 2011-2012 School Year.  Kelly King will be heading up the PSP Program development and expansion.  
She stated that these programs are being developed based on what we are hearing from around the State.  We listen very closely to the schools in the State and try to develop programs to address the needs of the students and their teachers.

Alicia McAninch stated that these programs are very exciting and encouraged staff to promote these programs intensely so that we assure success.  Danette Fuller stated that the intense promotion will begin at the upcoming NM AER Conference.  We are also trying to make the enrollment process as simple as possible which should encourage participation.

Superintendent Lyle briefed the Board on the Optional Year law that is going through the legislature this session.  It will require that children transition into public school on the anniversary of their third birthday instead of allowing the option of remaining out of school until they are four years of age.  Baby services will end on their third birthday and they will transition to preschool.  She stated that this is going to mean that new kids will transition into preschool all year round.  This will have an impact on public schools as well as the ECP.  She stated that this bill is being supported by Albuquerque Public Schools.  This bill was introduced by the State Family, Infant, Toddler (FIT) Program.  If this bill is successful it will eliminate the need for the State FIT Program to serve approximately 6,000 children per year that they will otherwise be required to serve.  It financially helps the State FIT Program, but will be detrimental to the public school system.  Christine Hall asked if it looks like the bill will pass during this session.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she feels that the bill will be successful during this session.  She stated that the legislators are looking at this bill as a way to help the FIT Program, which truly does not have enough funding, and the precedence for this has already been set in 48 other states.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the NMSBVI Infant/Toddler Program now has more than 400 kids in active caseloads.  This is higher than it has ever been.  The program usually has about 375 kids in active caseloads.  Caroline Benavidez asked how many of our Infant/Toddler Program students would be affected by the new bill.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the exact number is not known at this time.  Staff are doing the math on this issue and she will pass that information on to the Board as it becomes clear.  Christine Hall asked when that law would go into effect if it is passed.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she believes it would go into effect July 1, 2011.  
Superintendent Lyle reported that the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program will be hosting the International Preschool Symposium in October 2011.  Planning has begun.  The symposium will be during the week of the Balloon Fiesta.  It was scheduled at that time so that we can not only showcase our program but also showcase our community.  Tom Rutherford, our contract lobbyist, is going to work with the Balloon Museum so that we can have our opening reception at the museum.  NMSBVI will focus on Optic Nerve Hypoplasia.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has been exchanging emails with Dr. Lopez at NMSU regarding the Personnel Preparation Program.  NMSU is working on a hiring announcement for the programs professor position.  As soon as this announcement is out, which should be in the next couple of weeks, we can start helping advertise for the position.  She stated that she has contacted the American Printing House for the Blind because they brought together all of the Division 17 Personnel Preparation Program professors and invited her to attend.  She was not able to attend as it was scheduled for the week of our accreditation.  She stated that she asked that this group of professors be informed that NMSU would be hiring a professor for their Personnel Preparation Program this summer.

Superintendent Lyle asked if Caroline Benavidez could address the Outreach Program.  Caroline Benavidez stated that one of the task force issues that she has been working on is the need for better services throughout the State.  Basically what we are having a problem with is not enough services.  The task force started doing some best practices.  We talked about what VI students really need.  When you start putting those needs down on paper you quickly realize how short we fall in providing those needs because we simply don’t have the staff to provide for the needs.  That is one part of the problem.  The other part of the problem is the crisis that this situation creates for the students.  We realize that there are a large number of students out there that are not getting served.  We need to look at the question – how do we address this problem?  Our itinerant teachers in Albuquerque Public Schools are serving up to 150 students per teacher.  That is ridiculous.  You cannot provide adequate services to a student when you have that large of a caseload, and this is happening in a school district that has funding and a program in place.  There are districts in the State who have no one to provide the services.  We have talked about the place where we want to be, and we are releasing the responsibility for services to the school districts.  But at the same time the districts are asking NMSBVI where they get the trained people to provide the services.  In the meantime students are continuing to be unserved.  She stated that the thing that we are also seeing is that our population is changing.  We can say that we are serving, to the best of our ability, a certain group of students, however we are now noticing that we are getting more and more students who may be academic, but at the same time are having special education needs.  We are dealing with students who have Optic Nerve Hypoplasia, motor issues, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder, etc.  These are not students who cannot simply learn Braille then go into their schools and succeed.  They are faced with other challenges that make their education very complicated.  Where do we address those issues in a program that is already spread so thin?  This is a huge part of the lack of adequate services in the public schools.  The task force is looking at this closely and realizes that this is a problem.  There are no appropriate settings for many of these students.  Many end up in Special Ed classes, but it is not a VI setting, and we do not have the adequate number of people to provide for their needs.  She stated that she wanted to share this information with the Board because, as the Board of Regents for the NM School for the Blind & Visually Impaired it is important that we are aware of the challenges that the students who are blind/visually impaired in the State of New Mexico face within the public school system. President McAninch asked if Special Education Directors from around the State are involved in these task force discussions.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it is the task forces intent to involve all of the State Special Ed Directors in our meetings.  Another part of the problem is that we have administrators in the schools and schools districts that hold the responsibility for educating students who are blind/visually impaired, and who have other complicating conditions, but they have no idea about the education of the visually impaired.  When we present what a student needs, the school or school districts questions why a student needs the number of hours that are recommended.  It is difficult to get them to understand because they do not understand the needs of a VI student.  The task force is recognizing the problems, and will work towards developing some recommended solutions to the existing problems. She stated that she wanted to address this issue to the Board at this time because it ties very closely to an update that Superintendent Lyle just provided, and that is the update to the status of the NMSU Personnel Preparation Program.  The Personnel Preparation Program is a vital tool in the state’s challenge to meet the needs of our VI students within the school districts where they live.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is concerned that as long as NMSBVI is providing even a little bit of VI service to school districts, through the NMSBVI Outreach Department, we continue to perpetuate the sense that NMSBVI is going to take care of all of the needs of the VI students throughout the state, and that the services provided by NMSBVI are adequate to meet the needs of their students. She stated that she is seeing increasingly that the VI students around the state are not getting what they need.  This is alarming.  Superintendent Lyle stated that assisting NMSU to hire a proficient professor for the Personnel Preparation Program is important.  Then monitoring the development of the program to ensure that it will adequately prepare the teaching professionals in the field will be critical.  She stated that children are going without.  We are doing everything that we can at the Residential Campus level, but it simply is not enough.  Adequate services cannot be provided until the school districts take a vested interest in their VI students and ensure that their Special Ed staff are adequately trained in the needs of their VI students.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that it is also important that parents realize that their child is not receiving adequate services within their school districts.  Their VI child is not getting what is important and necessary for them to succeed.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is important to realize that NMSBVI cannot fix this problem.  We can continue to push in the same direction that we have been pushing, and that is to communicate that the responsibility lies at the district level and that NMSBVI will provide the pieces to support the districts effort to ensure that their VI students are receiving adequate services.  We continue to strengthen our pieces, at every level, but reality is we all need to know that we have students around the State who are not learning to read.  David Baland stated that this cannot be a problem unique to New Mexico.  Christine Hall and Caroline Benavidez stated that this is a nationwide problem.

D.
NMSBVI Website.
Superintendent Lyle stated that a great deal of work has been done on the website, but it has not been rolled out yet.  We decided we are investing a great deal of time on a project that will change as a result of our upcoming strategic plan development.  So we are on hold with the website until we have completed our strategic plan work.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the work that has been done to the website has made it much more accessible for the VI.

E.
Strategic Plan Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the Strategic Plan Update work will begin on April 11, 2011.  The first work session will last for three days.  President McAninch will represent the Board of Regents during the work session, and Christine Hall will represent NM NFB.  We have several other outside partners including the NM Public Education Department, the Low Incidence Program, and representation for public schools.  We are trying to get a parent involved, but it is proving difficult since the work session is 3 days long and in Albuquerque.  We are in the process of gathering data and sending it to our facilitator, Mr. Gene McMahon.  

F.
Personnel Preparation Program Update.


Discussed under item XI.B. Program Updates.

G.
Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that we have been watching several bills during this legislative session.  We do know that our school budget will be remaining flat and is moving through the legislature with no apparent problems.  Our budget is a single line in the NM Higher Education Department budget.  The capital outlay budget includes $3.5 million for the Watkins Education Center renovation.  That is also moving through the legislature.  Conversations with the NM Higher Education Department indicate that the chances of us receiving funding for the WEC renovation from this legislative session are at about 99.9%.  That is encouraging.  She stated that we were told that we may not get full funding, but that it appears that NMSBVI will be taken care of during this session.  She stated that there is a House Joint Resolution that contains a sunset clause to the Land Trust appropriation which will result in our Permanent Fund Distribution decreasing to 5.5% in 2013, then in 2017 it will go down to 5.0%.  This could ultimately result in NMSBVI taking a $1.5 million cut in our appropriation, if the Permanent Fund value remains unchanged. Value changes could result in NMSBVI losing more than $1.5 million if the value increases, or less than $1.5 million if the value decreases.  The special schools, i.e. NM School for the Blind; NM School for the Deaf, and NM Military Institute, have been addressing this sunset clause and its potential impact on programs whenever each of us is asked to testify during this legislative session.  She stated that there are also several bills that we are speaking adamantly against.  Those are bills that would increase the number of beneficiaries from the Permanent Fund.  She stated that it appears there will no confirmation hearings for any NMSBVI board members during this session.  

H.
Capital Projects Update.
In the provided report Superintendent Lyle provided a copy of a letter from the President of the U.S. Green Building Council congratulating NMSBVI for achieving Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) Gold certification for the Jack Hall Renovation.  Capital Projects Specialist Todd Gower provided a written report on the critical deficiency funding and project designed to address critical deficiencies on the Alamogordo Residential Campus.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in preparation for the critical deficiency renovation project we had Acme Environmental, structural engineers from Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, and the Public Schools Facilities Authority (PSFA) on the Residential Campus to look at Sacramento Dorm, which one of the buildings with critical deficiencies.  We asked them out to take a look at exposed pipe within Sacramento Dorm so that we could address deterioration issues on pipes coming from the ceiling.  During this visit we were given the good news that we do not have an asbestos issue within Sacramento Dorm, and the pipe in the ceiling is not the central water line for that building.  On the negative side, we found out that the central water line for that building lies in a tunnel beneath Sacramento Dorm.  Upon inspection of that central water line it was found to be in horrible shape and is within a confined space.  The inspectors of the pipes were amazed that the pipes had not already collapsed.  The pipes are corroded, are leaking, and the confined space where they are located is a very damp environment.  The condition of the central water line under Sacramento Dorm is such that it needs to be completely replaced.  This pipe replacement is going to take the majority of the money that was earmarked for the entire critical deficiency renovation project, which covered a total of 12 buildings around the Residential Campus.  This is information that we just received so we have not developed a concrete plan to address this issue.  The short term plan it to call PSFA and ask if this newly identified need can be added in the critical deficiency list, and if so, can the new need be bumped to the top of the list so that we can take care of this problem immediately.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we also heard from Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, our contract architect, that NMSBVI is required, in Garrett Dorm, to meet the State’s 50% energy efficiency rating because we are installing a new heating system.  We know that PSFA will not fund anything beyond the heating system equipment and installation.  They will not fund what it is going to take to achieve the 50% energy efficiency rating.  That will be at our cost.  We have inquired as to what it will take to reach that 50% energy efficiency rating.  We were informed that we would have to do windows and at the very least all of the lighting.  Because that would be multiple systems including electricity, and heating and plumbing, it would kick us over into having to do Silver LEED certification.  We are not sure what we are going to do at this time with Garrett Dorm.  This is distressing as the funds for this critical deficiency project come with a sundown, or deadline date.  We are dancing as fast as we can.  Dekker/Perich/Sabatini is going to contact the party that is responsible for the Silver LEED certification to determine if we can work to get a LEED exemption on this project.  There is also the possibility that Governor Martinez will repeal the LEED requirements, which would certainly help us.  There is no answer to the requirement for 50% energy efficiency rating as that is a requirement from NM Higher Education Department (HED).  PSFA does not honor the energy efficiency rating so we are currently stuck between two State agencies.  One of our plans is to work behind the scenes with our lobbyist to try to get us out from under PSFA and back under the NM HED.  If we can do that we will only have to answer to NM HED.  We have talked to Cabinet Secretary Garcia and he understands our situation.  She also informed the Board that our PSFA representative will soon be changing as the current representative is leaving PSFA and going to work for the Ruidoso School District.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing else to add, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, April 14, 2011 at the Early Childhood Program site.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – November & December 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – November & December 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:15 p.m., Thursday, February 17, 2011.
(Approved 4/14/11)



(Approved 4/14/11)
​​_______________________
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